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“We love our Island”

The 5th & 6th Graders of Isle La Motte
Aidan, Dillan, Emma, Jason, Patrick, Reeghan and Zeli

with teacher Mrs. Lucy Thomas and paraprofessional Mrs. Mary Ellen Hutchins
Photo by Bob Ayers

Isle La Motte, Vermont
Year Ending December 31, 2022



1



2



3



4



5



6



7



8



9



10



11



12



13



14



15



16



17



18



19



20



21



22



23



24



25



26



27



28



29



30



31



32



33



34



35



36



37



38



39



40



41



42



43



44



45



46



47



48



49



50



51



52



53



54



55



56



57



58



59



60



61



62



63



64



65



66



67



68



69



70



71



72



73



74



75



76



77



78



79



80



81



82



83



84



85



86



Town of Isle La Motte Annual Meeting
11 March 2023
10:00 AM
Town Office at Isle La Motte School and via Zoom

In Attendance: Rusty Spaulding, Mary-Catherine Graziano, Steve Mank, Cary Sandvig, Debbie Spaulding,
Barbara Callahan, Sylvia Jensen, Mary LeBrecque, C. Andrew Chrysler, Debbie Chrysler, Debbie Langlois,
Maureen Turner, Alex Montagne, Barbara Callahan, Debbie McMahon, Cathy Tudhope (via Zoom), Michele
Murray (via Zoom), others attendees did not announce themselves, sign the attendance list, or use full
names on Zoom

1. Call to Order: The informational meeting was called to order at 10:04 AM by Moderator Rusty Spaulding,
who reviewed the rules of the meeting. The Moderator then reviewed the purpose of the meeting, to hear
and act on the reports of the Town Officers as published in the Town Report. At this point, Barbara Callahan
asked when the attendees should ask questions about an article, and it was noted that the Town Report
would be reviewed by article and those with questions or comments should address Selectboard Chair
Mary-Catherine Graziano after the article is reviewed.

In advance of the report review, Sylvia Jensen inquired about the reports included in the Town Report and it
was indicated that all financials published in the Report were fully audited by RHR Smith. The Treasurer
stated that the financial package included in the document was the most complete report of fully-audited
financial statements issued in a Town Report to date; the Selectboard noted this and thanked the Treasurer
for his work in presenting this information to the Town. The Treasurer continued on to state that for the first
time all funds were reconciled and in place, including allocations, for which he was also thanked.

The Moderator continued a review of the meeting overview, stating that a discussion of business was being
conducted in advance of voting to take place on Tuesday, 14 March 2023.

2. Article 1. To elect the following officers required by law.: A review of voting hours and positions to be
posted on the ballot were reviewed, including lengths of term. Officers to be elected include Town Clerk,
Town Moderator, Select Board, Delinquent Tax Collector, Town Agent, Trustee of Public Funds, Treasurer,
Constable, Cemetery Commissioners, Listers, and Grand Juror. There were no questions from the
attendees regarding Article 1.

3. Article 2. Shall the voters authorize general fund expenditures of $324,258? This includes all Articles
as approved by the Select board to meet the general expenses and liabilities of the Town for 2023.
$251,985 to be raised by taxes and $72,300 by non-tax revenue? The Articles for 2023 total $60,545
(Included in budget amount).:
● Cary Sandvig inquired as to what non-tax revenue is comprised, and Rusty Spaulding advised that it

includes fees taken in by the Town Office, including recording fees and licensing fees; the top column on
page 30 of the report details the included fees. All Articles (appropriations) are included in the budget as
they have been historically passed, rather than listed individually, in order to streamline voting tabulation
which began due to COVID-19. In the future, if an appropriation is protested, a return to individual voting
on articles may resume. There were no additional questions from the attendees regarding Article 2.

4. Article 3. Will the voters authorize applying any general fund surplus from the current fiscal year to
reduce taxes in the next fiscal year?: Assuming there are funds remaining from the current year, residents
will vote on whether the funds can be used to reduce taxes in 2023. This article has been in place for some
time, and it is usually voted yes. There were no questions from the attendees regarding Article 3.

5. Article 4. Shall the voters authorize highway expenditures of $304,950? With the amount to be raised
by taxes of $224,365 and $80,585 by non-tax revenue to be used for year-round maintenance of the
Town Roads?:



● Sylvia Jensen inquired if there will be two different tax rates published on the tax bills. Rusty Spaulding
stated that the two rates can be announced and Mary-Catherine Graziano stated that dividing the total
on the tax bills will be discussed later this year. Mary LaBrecque noted that it is unknown if the tax bill
can separate the two rates, so it will need to be researched.

● The Treasurer stated that the highway fund needs to be voted on independently, as it is the largest
expenditure for the Town and is driven by grants from the State; funds in this account must follow an
excellent accounting process. It was further noted that the total Highway Revenue and the total Highway
Expenses are expected to net to zero as the State does not like to see grant funds carried to surplus,
which is a change to the budgeting process; the Selectboard noted this and thanked the Treasurer for
the modification. Selby Turner noted that the State has now approved surplus highway funds to be rolled
into the general fund, though he would also like to see the surplus rolled over to the next year’s highway
funds.

● Debbie Langlois asked if there was a priority for the repair of roadways, to which Road Commissioner
Selby Turner indicated that he is not in favor of repaving the whole Town, as it would be financially
irresponsible. Typically, in conjunction with the contractor, the Commissioner prioritizes projects. Grant
money will be used for projects outside those requiring annual repair, such as potholes, and will include a
project to address undersized culverts.

● Continuing the discussion on culverts, Evan Hill noted her disappointment on the work that was
conducted several years ago on East Shore Road, drainage remains inadequate. Commission Turner
indicated that an extensive report on the Island’s culverts was conducted with the Northwest Regional
Planning Commission (NRPC), and assured Ms. Hill that the area near her home was very likely on the
priority repair list.

● Barbara Callahan inquired as to the non-tax revenue line item for ARPA Grant Allocation to the new
Town Hall, which is budgeted at $19,000. She feels that the Selectboard must take into consideration
residents’ input prior to spending, to which Board Chair Mary-Catherine Graziano agreed. In the coming
year, the Selectboard will work to gather the input of the residents regarding their perspectives and ideas
for the use of the funds.

6. Article 5. Shall the voters authorize the Select Board to use $50,000 to start digitizing all town
records? The amount to be fully funded by the ARPA grant?:
● Barbara Callahan feels that more funding is needed towards Land Record Preservation, and called out

the $1,000 allocation in relation to the cost for a custodian to care for the Town Office, which is budgeted
at $7,500. Furthermore, Ms. Callahan suggested using surplus revenue towards preservation of records
rather than returning to the residents, as the total per resident over the years has amounted to very little,
while the total of over $50,000 in the past several years could have been put to better use for the benefit
of the Town and the use of $50,000 in ARPA funds could be used for other purposes. Mary-Catherine
Graziano and Steve Mank said approximately $10,000 of the $50,000 has been allocated for forty years
of records preservation; the remainder will be expended on hardware, software, and ongoing
maintenance. This digitization will no longer require in person research and all records will be available
online, which is a requirement by the State. Ms. Callahan suggested considering a smaller number of
years to digitize in order to reduce the amount of funds allocated to this project.

● A resident inquired about the confidentiality of online records, and it was assured that social security
numbers will be blocked when property transfers are listed online.

● Sylvia Jensen stated that she has been asking the Board for digitization since December 2019, so is
pleased to see it was in the report last year. A discussion followed regarding how much is actually
allocated for digitization, as well the cost for online records access once digitization occurs.

7. Article 6. Shall the voters authorize the School Board to cease operations for school purposes of the
Isle La Motte School pursuant to the Champlain Islands Unified Union School District (CIUUSD)
Articles of Agreement?: The Moderator stated that only residents of Isle La Motte will vote on whether
school operations in the Town will cease, and Mary-Catherine Graziano noted that the School could then be
purchased by the Town for transfer in July 2023.



● Sylvia Jensen provided additional background on the process, which will require voting by both the
School Board and the Town of Isle La Motte, a two-part process. In the event the Town purchases the
building, it was noted that there will be a liability due to the State should the Town decide to sell the
building within the first five years of ownership.

● Maureen Turner noted that the School is also currently used as an emergency shelter; if it is sold, where
would the shelter be housed? Rusty Spaulding indicated that no sale of the building would be made
without public discussion, as it is the emergency shelter.

● Cary Sandvig noted that the School District has already decided to cease education in the building, and
asked what if the Town votes not to close the School? Rusty Spaulding stated that he has had a
discussion with the head of CIUUSD and they are not interested in being landlords, so would offer the
Town the building for $1.00 or they will sell it themselves. It is not anticipated that the Town will turn
down the offer of $1.00 for the building.

● Barbara Callahan raised concern regarding costs of maintaining the building, and how residents may not
be able to vote on this article without this information. The Board Chair indicated that they have a solid
understanding of the existing costs and possible capital expenditures; a detailed discussion of the
building use and expense followed. Debbie Spaulding ended the conversation by noting that there are
grants available that could offset the costs of the building should it transfer to the Town.

8. Article 7. Advisory Article (non-binding): Shall the voters authorize the Select Board to purchase the
Isle La Motte Elementary School if offered for $1.00?: This article is being voted on in order to avoid the
need for a future special meeting to discuss allowing the Board to move forward with the sale. The previous
article’s discussion was deemed sufficient for the purposes of this article and there were no questions.

9. Article 8. Shall the voters change the term of office for Town Clerk from three (3) years to one (1)
year?:
● Former Town Clerk/Treasurer Evan Hill noted her experience in both roles and stated that the

onboarding and learning curve for the position demanded a three-year term in order for the official to
have the job security to make any reasonable impact. Mary LaBrecque agreed, stating that she has
been the assistant since October and echoed Ms. Hill’s comments.

● A resident inquired regarding the reason for this article, and Board Chair Mary-Catherine Graziano stated
that she raised the article to allow the Town to have the opportunity for a fresh perspective in the role on
a more regular basis; the term had been one year until recently. Multiple residents chimed in on a
conversation regarding the longevity of the term and the strain of the position.

● Steve Mank indicated that the surrounding towns all have three-year terms for their officials, and that the
learning curve has been formidable over his first five months in the position.

10. Article 9. Shall the voters change the term of office for the Town Treasurer from three (3) years to one
(1) year?: This article was deemed discussed as noted in Article 8.

11. Article 10. Shall the voters renew the Masonic Lodge #81 tax exemption for a period of five (5) years
in accordance with V.S.A. 32 Section 3840?: The Moderator indicated that this is an item that is voted on
every five years. Currently, the Town pays a fraction of a cent to offset the status.

12. Article 11. Shall the voters renew the Isle La Motte Volunteer Fire Department tax exemption for a
period of five (5) years in accordance with V.S.A Section 3840?: Similar to Article 10, this is a five-year
exemption, as well; the rate is $0.0035. The total expense for both buildings is $4,502 between the two
buildings.
● A resident inquired about the benefit the Masons provide to the average resident who is not a member.

Rusty Spaulding indicated that the Masons do give back to the Town, hosting events and fundraisers.
There was not a Mason present to provide any additional information on their activities nor the current
membership requirements.



● Cary Sandvig was recently involved with the Masons, who have donated items for various events for the
Isle La Motte Community Organization (ILMCO). Additional information could not be provided on their
membership requirements, but another resident stated that he understands they are world-wide, and are
not known to be discriminatory in their membership.

13. Additional Discussion: Following the completion of the Article reviews, the floor was opened for additional
questions and conversation.
● Article 2 - Cemetery Commission budget: Barbara Callahan discussed the history of the Cemetery

Commission’s investments, and she feels that the $6,000 appropriation for the year should not be
granted, as the Commission currently has adequate funds that should not be bolstered this year. She
stated that the Commission's records have not been recently audited and are not in order, and that the
volunteers in the position need to be qualified to handle the finances. Ms. Callahan was recently shown
the file that sits in the Town Office and found that the records were missing a substantial amount of
information. The Selectboard indicated that they are aware of the situation and will work to rectify the
recordkeeping over the next year.

● Article 1 - Election Ballot: Debbie Langlois inquired why her husband is running for a three-year term,
and a write-in candidate for two years. She stated that he will have a learning curve, and if he does not
have time to onboard, he will not complete the term of his appointment. Board Chair Mary-Catherine
Graziano stated that a template would be set up for completion of reports, and that there would be
support with communicating duties.

● Animal Control/Dog Licenses: Debbie McMahon, the former Animal Control Officer, addressed the
attendees, stating that she was advised on the day of the meeting that she would not be reappointed to
her position in the new term due to her communications with the public and for her failure to correct the
Dog License wording for late registrations. She stated that she assumed the position in November and
requested training and rabies vaccination; to date, neither had been fulfilled, though she had been
scheduled for the rabies vaccination on the day of the meeting. She stated that there are currently five
unvaccinated dogs on the Island and she has filed a formal complaint; the Sheriff will not enforce the dog
ordinance, they will only respond in the instance of cruelty. As of today, there is no Animal Control
Officer on the Island.

● Education Funding for Fiscal Year 2024: Sylvia Jensen reviewed the Common Level of Appraisal
(CLA) and advised the attendees that taxes would rise in 2023 due to the increased value of the Island’s
properties as the education tax is calculated using the CLA. She believes if Isle La Motte can share the
education expenses with North Hero and Grand Isle, as all are part of CIUUSD, a combined CLA will
benefit Isle La Motte. Debbie Spaulding continued the discussion and noted that the Listers have
grieved the education tax with the State, as the use of the CLA to calculate taxes poses an unfair burden
on small towns, and agreed that Ms. Jensen’s suggestion was a possible solution. Evan Hill further
suggested considering suing the State, as the facilities available in small towns are not equitable to the
larger towns. Maureen Turner provided further discussion, and suggested the formation of a committee
to pursue action. The consolidated school union was formed with the intent to lower taxes, and the
opposite has resulted.

14. Adjourn: In advance of adjourning, Moderator Rusty Spaulding and Mary-Catherine Graziano thanked Paul
Zera for his life-long service to the Town and wished him a speedy recovery. Meeting was adjourned at
11:49 AM, motioned by Rusty Spaulding, seconded by Mary-Catherine Graziano, all in favor.

Respectfully submitted on 12 March 2023 -
Stephen Mank


